We Were All Susceptible
By Lt. Christian B. Imle, S-3   

The day started out like any other day of cruise. The VS-32 Maulers, deployed onboard the USS Enterprise (CVN-65) for about five and a half months, flew sustained combat flight operations in support of both Operations Iraqi and Enduring Freedom uninterrupted for nearly two months. Given the many hours we flew, the flights began to take on a “routine” feel and the entire squadron was working hard to fight complacency. Additionally, we dealt with several distractions such as an upcoming port visit (our first in over 60 days) and our quickly approaching homecoming.

On this particular day, we briefed for an early single cycle Surface Surveillance and Control/Recovery Tanker flight. In terms of overall flight experience, our crew was rather “top heavy”, as it included our Skipper and an O-4 pilot, each with over 2,500 hours logged in the Viking. Although not as experienced, I was very current with a little more than 500 hours in the S-3 and a complete set of work-ups as well as most of a deployment. In the brief, we thoroughly discussed CRM issues and several of the more likely risks of the flight, namely complacency and distractions. After a normal preflight we manned up the jet, started the engines and taxied to the catapult for launch. In short order, the shooter put us into tension, touched the deck, and sent us sailing down the catapult. The cat stroke felt completely normal and the jet had more than enough end speed to go flying. Upon observing the illumination of the AOA indexers, the pilot raised the gear handle, rolled into a clearing turn, and began a steady climb to five hundred feet.

Almost immediately after takeoff, the Air Boss said that our right main mount looked as if it was still down. We saw similar indications within our cockpit; the right main gear indicator showed that the starboard gear was not fully retracted. In accordance with NATOPS, we slowed down, extended the landing gear once again and attempted to retract the gear a second time. No joy. Once lowered, we got a good three down and locked indication but when we brought the gear back up the result was the same as before; the right main mount indicated that it was not fully retracted. 
Our next decision was to coordinate a visual gear inspection with an airborne Viking. Upon join-up, the crew noticed that our right main mount looked significantly lower than the left and, upon further inspection, confirmed that the main support strut for our landing gear had completely separated from the wheel and was dangling from the aircraft. 
Given that information, we referred to our NATOPS pocket checklist and explored our only two options available: divert to the nearest suitable airfield for a field arrestment or take a barricade recovery. Meanwhile, the Skipper notified tower of the NATOPS procedures and conferred with the Air Boss and CVN CO. Shortly after passing along all pertinent information, we were directed to divert to Masirah Air Base in Oman. Fearing further damage to the aircraft from another gear retraction/extension cycle, we decided to stay dirty and referred to the dirty bingo numbers for the three hundred mile flight. Thankfully in the Viking, we quickly ascertained that our aircraft had more than enough fuel to make the trip in the dirty configuration. 

With our emergency assessed and our decision to divert made, Strike informed us that Air Ops had called Masirah Air Base and briefed them about our situation. Additionally, the arresting gear was rigged and the local Base Operations expected us within 2 hours. The slow flight to Masirah in the dirty configuration provided us more than ample time to discuss our situation in detail. As we talked about our predicament, someone in the crew recalled an almost identical emergency that happened to an S-3 a few years before. In that emergency, the aircraft’s main mount gear collapsed upon touchdown. We therefore planned for the possibility that our landing gear would also collapse during landing. Additionally, we anticipated that this situation would cause the aircraft to pull to the right and create directional control problems as we proceeded down the runway. Our discussion on field arrestment procedures emphasized touching down as close to the cable as possible to ensure we caught the wire prior to our right main mount collapsing. Next, we talked about the various egress scenarios we might encounter once we were stopped on deck. For example, if fire broke out on the right wing and we were unable to egress through the crew door, we decided to blow the port side aft canopy or, as a last resort, to eject on deck. We also considered the possibility that the main crew door on the right side of the aircraft might be blocked, depending on how much the aircraft was leaning. This situation would force us to explosively remove one of the aft canopies in order to get out. After we covered all of the contingencies we were likely to encounter, we still had a little more than an hour of flight time before our emergency landing. 

To pass the time during this long portion of the flight, the pilot offered me the controls and I flew the jet for a bit while he occupied himself by working on a few Sudoku puzzles. After we landed and debriefed, he revealed that this was much more for show than for any other practical reason. His intent was to establish and reinforce an atmosphere of calmness at a time when anxiety was most likely to be at its peak. It certainly worked.

At 160 miles from the airfield, we established good comms with Masirah Approach and gave the controller a quick rundown on the situation as well as our intentions and expectations. He replied that the arresting gear would be rigged and that there would be crash crews standing by to assist. 
Up to this point, our crew successfully maintained a calm and methodical environment while discussing the possible contingencies and how we would respond to them. Despite the wealth of experience that my Skipper and pilot shared, they encouraged an atmosphere of open and frank communication at all times and, as a result, I felt very free to voice any concerns or suggestions I had along the way. 
Once inside 50 miles, we requested radar vectors for a straight in and began setting up for the approach. After receiving weather information for the field and determining the conditions there were clear and dry, we dumped our fuel load down from 8,500 lbs to 3,800 lbs in order to make the aircraft as light as practical and minimize the force of the impact on the damaged gear. At 15 miles from the field, we visually acquired the coastline and landing environment. The tower controller confirmed that the arresting gear was 1,280 feet from the approach end of the runway and then cleared us for the field arrestment on runway 25. The 10 mile straight in took about 5 minutes, during which time we executed our landing checks, made sure our harnesses were locked and tight, and got ready for what was certain to be an interesting landing. 
Due to the nature of our emergency, we planned for unique landing technique so that we could land as softly as possible yet still land the jet within a very narrowly defined area. If we touched down too soon, our landing gear would collapse prior to engaging the wire and we would likely encounter a very violent and possibly uncontrollable rollout. Touching down too late meant missing the wire altogether. While our hook skip contingency plan was quite simple – keep it on deck and hope for the best – it was clearly not in our best interests. Prior to commencing the approach, the pilot indicated that he would flare the aircraft a bit prior to touchdown. His intent was to arrest the rate of descent and, by lowering the hook point relative to the landing gear, be able to hear and feel the tailhook touching the runway surface prior to snagging the wire. 
The final portion of the approach was uneventful and we were all focused on our individual crew responsibilities. Upon crossing the threshold, the pilot did as briefed and placed the throttles to idle while flaring the jet down the runway towards the wire. Seconds before touchdown, we could hear and feel the tailhook dragging on the deck and this let us know that we were poised to grab the wire on the fly, as we had hoped. Almost immediately after watching the arrestment cable pass beneath our jet, we felt the hook snag the wire. Right after that, the jet touched down and, within about two seconds, the right main landing gear collapsed as expected while the aircraft continued to proceed forward. From my vantage point, I could see sparks flying from the bottom of our drop tank as it dragged down the runway. Thankfully, we already ensured that all fuel was out of our tanks prior to beginning our approach in order to minimize the likelihood of fire in this very situation. The jet began to pull abruptly to the right and the pilot directed us to "stay with it". By applying left-side brakes, the pilot was able to maintain a decent amount of directional control, despite the collapsed gear. After a few seconds, the jet came to a complete stop 1,600 feet down the runway and the pilot immediately secured both engines. 
The emergency landing was much shorter then the emergency planning. Immediately following the landing, we assessed our situation: the aircrew was unharmed, the jet was stable, and no secondary emergencies had arisen. In fact, from a damage standpoint, the aircraft fared quite well. The drop tank had acted like a pontoon as we skidded down the runway and bore the brunt of the impact, thus completely protecting the starboard engine from damage. As an additional bonus, it also served to keep the jet propped up off the ground just enough to allow egress through the crew door and avoid blowing any canopies. When the dust finally settled, we safed up our seats, contacted tower to tell them we were OK, and shut down the APU. Upon exiting the aircraft, we were greeted by what seemed like the entire base, all expressing disbelief and elation at the lopsided wreck they now had resting in the middle of their runway. 

All in all, it turned out rather favorably compared to what could have transpired. The relative close proximity of a divert field, the clear and dry weather, our abundance of fuel, and the absence of other emergencies allowed for a somewhat controlled evolution. When coupled with very solid crew coordination and a relatively high level of experience throughout the cockpit, we were well-positioned to handle most anything that came our way. As mentioned in the pre-flight brief, we recognized that we were all susceptible to complacency and distractions at this stage of our deployment. How we addressed those factors and mitigated the attendant risks largely determined how successful we were when the emergency situation arose. Thankfully, the steps we took adequately prepared us for this straightforward, albeit unusual, flight that might have ended otherwise.
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